
 

     This scratch-built scene by the late John O’Donnell  graces the O-scale layout at the Denver 
Union Station.  John  passed away on January 6th, but his memory lives on through his wonderful 
modeling, such as seen here.  This month’s modeling contest is “Open—Railroad Related” and our 
speaker will be Doug Geiger talking about “Tools.”  So come early and spend an evening of 
fellowship with your fellow model railroaders on Thursday, February 9, 2012, 7:15 PM (or 6:00 
pm for dinner, with meeting to follow) at the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine  in Louisville .  
See you there!  (Photo courtesy of Erik Lindgren .)    � �
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Official publication of the Boulder Model Railroad Club, P.O. Box 1851, 
Boulder, CO 80306.  The BMRC meets on the second Thursday of 
each month at 7:15 pm at the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine, in 
Louisville.  We are on the Internet at: 

 <http://www.bouldermodelrailroadclub.org>.  
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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President -  Joe Baldwin —Vice-President  -  

Bruce Dickerhofe — 
Secretary - Jeff MacDonald—  

Treasurer - Position open  -  
Past President  - Bill Bradley — 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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The TELLTALES  welcomes articles, art, cartoons, puzzles, classifieds, 
workshop hints and other model railroading related materials.    Mail or 
e-mail all contributions and/or changes of address to: 

Jack Rummel, TELLTALES  Editor 
6490 Monarch Park Court 

Niwot, CO 80503  �   Tel: 303-652-3903 �   jtrummel@comcast.net 
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     Winter solstice traditionally signals rebirth.  Spring is around the corner, and with it comes new growth.  Can 
these positive omens apply to model railroading?  I intend to find out. 

     Our new house has a full finished basement and, although we won’t move in for 
another two weeks, I have already staked out about a quarter of it for the new 
residence of the Tabernash Lumber Company.  A month ago I was crying in my 
beer, bemoaning the impending loss of my model railroad and wondering if I would 
ever have another layout.  Now, I lie in bed at night with possible track plans 
occupying my thoughts as I drift off to sleep. 
     Facing the reality of a downsized layout has been an interesting mental 
exercise, for it has caused me to re-focus on what I like best about the hobby.  I did 
this in 1989 when I moved into our present basement and, with consulting help from 
Doug Geiger, came to the conclusion that I really wasn’t interested in operations.  
Today, 23 years later, that realization hasn’t changed but has become more sharply 
focused. 
     Fortunately, there are many different aspects that can exist under the umbrella 

of model railroading.  My present layout is really two layouts in one, with the Denver & Rio Grande Western 
and the Denver Union Station occupying a lower level and the Tabernash Lumber Company with its lumber 
and mining facilities filling out an upper level.  Yet, with introspection, I find that my central interest has slowly 
shifted away from running trains and increasingly toward model building.  I love a good craftsman kit and even 
my small efforts at scratch-building have been rewarding.  Some track and a moving train or two are 
necessary to tie the scenes together, but as the D&RGW fades into history and the TLC rises phoenix-like 
from the ashes, its centers of attention will be structures, scenery and TLC rolling stock. 
     And yet...I still think about the Rio Grande.  Perhaps I can have a perimeter track where a D&RGW coal 
drag headed by a pair of SD40-T2s or maybe some California Zephyr varnish can make occasional 
appearances.  After all, step one towards reality is to dream about it. 
     Well, there’s no doubt about it, rebirth and growth are in the air and that old feeling of excitement has 
come back.  I am thinking that downsizing my layout at this stage of my life may turn out to be one of the 
best things I ever did!  Now if I can just get all these #$*&% boxes moved and unpacked...                         
                                                                                                                                  —Jack Rummel , Editor 
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On the Mainline 
     I counted 16 club brothers at the funeral memorial for 
John O'Donnell , our Club Treasurer, who passed away 
on January 6th. It is always sad to lose a friend, more 
especially when it was so unexpected and he was so 
young at 52.  There were so many more fine models in 

that guy's future.  We have placed his 
obituary on the club website.  For those 
who may not be aware, we have a Club 
Obituary where we work to record those 
of our members who have passed away. 
Be sure to check it out; it is another 
reason you need to register, as access is 
not open to the public. 

January  
“Great meeting Joe, are all the meetings 

going to have that much business?”  Well, the answer is 
yes and no;  our club has a lot of complexity with 
currently some 22 different jobs requiring coordination.  
Therefore the meetings take on some necessary 
business content.  But rest assured, I heard the 
message, "Keep it short, Joe."  I'll do just that at the risk 
of making you feel like you are drinking from a fire hose! 
     The BMRC for 2012 will have three focus themes; our 
Branding Campaign , Member Recognition  and Field 
Events . 
     Our Branding Campaign  will focus on making our 
logo ubiquitous (present, appearing, or found 
everywhere) within our Denver area. We will do this by 
encouraging everyone to obtain and wear BMRC Gear, 
our Logo apparel. The jacket and the new vest will have a 
12" club logo on the back, making it a traveling billboard 
at train shows and other hobby events.  This point was 
driven home recently when I was in Staples and the 
fellow said, "I bet  you know Ron Renner."  Yes, I said, 
thinking where did that come from? As he saw the 
puzzled look on my face, he pointed to the club logo on 
my jacket. If a 2.5" logo gets recognized, what will 
happen when they see our 12" jobbie! 
     We will also be offering 12" metal logo shields for 
members and friends alike to hang prominently in their 
train rooms and other appropriate places.  We expect 
these to be good sellers at next year's train show.  Our 
Club N-Scale layout display will be upgraded to include 
our Logo in several very prominent places and we are 
asking the SIG teams adopt this as well. 
     The idea for the whole campaign came from the HO 
SIG's huge logo at the train show.  We are just playing 
keep up with them; they are the trend setters! 

Member Recognition  
     We will continue to look for ways beyond our current 
practice to recognize and reward membership 
contributions to our club.  We will be developing and 
testing a time card system similar to the one in use by the 
Greeley Freight Station Museum. They rely on many 
volunteers to keep their massive layout in good repair 

and operating well.  With their system is a line of apparel 
and other items (all with their logo).  Each item has a 
number of hours required to earn, giving the Museum a 
way to both attract and reward loyal workers.  We have 
several members of our club that participate regularly in the 
program.  Some of the jobs we will be rewarding will of 
course be working the train show, conducting clinics, and 
supporting the Club (N) Layout. We are looking for a 
volunteer to manage and administer this program. 

Field Events   
     This year we are expanding our Field Events program 
beyond our annual trek to Caboose Hobbies.  Our first 
excursion will be on March 8th, when we trek to the Greeley 
Transportation Museum for an evening of exploring and a 
presentation from Dave Trussell on the history and vision of 
the museum.  This event will serve as our March meeting 
and will be a great time to invite your spouse and friends.  A 
list of nearby restaurants will be provided via email.  
     Other adventures planned for the year include a private 
night at the Colorado Railroad Museum with Goose rides, a 
club picnic with the Northern Colorado Model Railroad 
Club, and then of course our annual trek back to Caboose 
for mo goodies!  To make all of this happen, we need a few 
more good volunteers.   
     Until next time, keep the mainline open! 

Help Wanted  
Club Treasurer - Club business accounting function 
(Computer skills and internet access required.) 
Time Card System Manager - Tracks and maintains club 
time card records, coordinates reward choices and 
distribution. 
Activities Director  - plans, organizes, coordinates and 
manages club outings like  club picnics and the annual 
Christmas party. 
Membership Chair  - Receives new member applications 
and dues, collects and tracks dues from the membership, 
gives funds to Treasurer for deposit, approves website 
enrollment, maintains club roster.  Peak workload: 
Christmas Party through February meeting.  Takes 
direction from club Treasurer, and President (Computer 
skills and internet access required.) 
Company Store Manager - Our club has a line of logo 
clothing. Emblems and other related items may arise from 
time to time, the tree machine being a great example.  This 
person would be responsible for taking orders, managing 
the inventory of these items and making them available to 
club members and the public as appropriate. 
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CLUB SURVEY 
     During our meeting last month, 51 of our 
members completed a survey that provided great 

information to the board.  I thank each of 
you who took the time to tell us what you 
enjoy and prefer; it allows us to focus and 
bring you what you want.  Here are some 
observations from the survey… 
     There is a healthy mix between new 
and veteran members.  A dozen have 
been with us for a year or so and a dozen 
have been in the club for over 30 years!  

Congratulations to both groups and those in 
between, for that matter. I see that as a tribute to 
the hobby and to the value provided by BMRC.  I 
also see that as an opportunity to share 
information new to old and back the other way.  
     How folks found out about the club is not too 
surprising.  Almost everyone learned about us 
through a friend, train show or layout experience.  
This drives home the message that each of us is 
an ambassador for BMRC.  People want to talk to 
people about what they like and boy, do we like to 
talk about our trains!  It shows, and it works!  This 
ties in nicely with Joe Baldwin’s  initiative to 
increase the branding of our club through shirts, 

caps and jackets.  Through your 
personal “advertising” our club can 
continue to grow and do even more in 
the future. 
     Clinics, both mini and full length, 
excite the majority of you, as far as 
activities you like most.  Over 60% 

included layout tours - a main focus of BMRC.  
Contests came in not too far behind.  None of this 
is a big surprise, but it does tell us that we are not 
off the mark in what the club does. 
     What do you want to see in clinics?  It was a 
pretty mixed bag which reflects where each of us 
are as we personally grow in our hobby.  Scenery, 
DCC, locomotive and car maintenance and track 
work will grab you. Lots of you feel you’d like more 
information on prototype or a historical 

presentation.  Stay tuned, we will mix it up and 
offer you a nice blend this year. 

FIELD TRIPS 
     The Greeley Museum, Union Station and the 
Colorado Railroad Museum scored high on field 
trips.  We will visit all three this year.   
     The first trip will be to the O scale layout at 
Union Station will be Saturday, February 11 from 1 
to 4 pm. The Platte Valley and 
Western began in 1984 and is a 
highly acclaimed treasure for 
Denver.  Our private time there will 
allow you to see this layout 
completely and “behind the scenes” 
in a way you could not see it on 
your own.   Car pool if you can 
because parking is pretty limited. Both station lots 
are closed.  Enter through the south doors.   With 
the renovation of Union Station this will be your last 
chance to visit this layout for a few years – don’t 
miss it. 
     The March issue of TELLTALES will offer a recap 
of the other items included in the survey and how 
they will fit into the plans for the rest of the year.  
For now, we will pull this topic onto a passing 
siding. 

FEBRUARY MEETING 
     Be sure to attend our meeting in 
February.  The topic will be “Tools, Tools, 
Tools”.     Doug Geiger will discuss and 
show tools found useful in 25+ years of 
building models for his Granite Mountain 
Railway and numerous model railroad 
magazines.  The tools will range from 
basic to exotic, from beginner to 
advanced modeler.  There will also be tools shown 
that are not usually found in model railroading.  
Doug’s expertise with this is so good that he is 
discussing it at a Caboose clinic later in February.     
     To spice it up even more, we will make this an 
audience participation night.  If you have some 
tools that you feel have been really special and 
useful in your modeling, bring them to the meeting 
and be a part of Doug's clinic.  Some modeling tips 
will also be included while discussing various tools.  
We will give some prizes for (or to) the best tool.  
Decision of the judges is final.  So plan to attend 
and participate, it will be fun!  � �
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     Thanks to a fellow named Jack Rummel  we have a new CD-ROM in our collection. It's 
#697 and is called "Scratchbuilding Ward's Sawmill."  Just so there's no confusion, this is a 
62 page book on CD that you read on your computer (using Adobe 5.0 or later), not a video 
you pop into your DVD player. 
     It provides detailed plans for constructing a water-powered sawmill. There are five parts: 
bandsaw filing room, woodworking shop, scrapwood storage bin, bandmill, and the 
surrounding site that includes a dam, log pond and lumberyard. The prototype was built 
during the early 1940s in western North Carolina. 
     #698 is a second donation that represents the opposite end of the spectrum. It's a DVD 
called "Thomas and the Magic Railroad," and it's from someone too ashamed to reveal his 
name. 
     This is Thomas's first feature length movie (84 minutes), which was released in 2000 and 
got very mixed reviews. Although it has big name actors (Peter Fonda and Alec Baldwin), 
you have to be very young to appreciate it; and although it stars the famous Thomas, it 
deviates from the themes in the TV series. However, if your sympathies favor steam over 
diesel, you may be amused to watch plucky Thomas outwit evil Diesel #10. The film is a 
mixture of real-life scenes, models, and computer generated images. 
 

—Loren Blaney , Visual Librarian 
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     Two of our members were featured in the model railroad press recently.  In the February 2012 issue 
of Railroad Model Craftsman, editor Bill Schaumburg notes that RMC’s emphasis on “industry studies” 
began in 1970, but really took form in 1982: “...then came Chuck Yungkurth’s  pioneering four-parter 
on Pennsylvania’s anthracite country in the March through June, 1982 issues. 
     “This is the one that set the standard and pattern for most of what followed.  It was and remains a 
landmark.”  Congratulations to Chuck  for this well-deserved recognition! 
     Carstens Publications 2012 On30 Annual <http://www.on30annual.com/extra/
on30_extra_preview2012.php> contains a wonderful spread on Buzz Allen’s  award-winning diorama.  
Editor Chris Lane took the photographs, some of which Buzz sent to me and are reproduced here.  
Kudos to Buzz for yet another recognition of his fabulous modeling! 



CHAPTER THREE 
     After finishing last month’s article, I was getting sick of 
wheels – felt like I was going around in circles! However, I 
decided that I may as well finish the job I started, so I could 
really build from the rails up. I never bothered to add them 
up before, but there are 38 wheels on this beast!  There 
were two sets of wheels remaining; the loco trailing truck 
and the tender leading truck.  

     Since there were only two sides per truck, and the trucks were different, I originally planned to just 
build all parts from scratch. However, after finishing one side, it got boring, so I decided to make a mold 
for the second side. In retrospect, I was happy with my decision. I ended up using cast parts for both 
sides, as I found the resin castings to be friendlier than the original with respect to polishing, finishing 

and attaching detail. 
     Figure 1 shows the trailing loco truck master, the mold and the finished 
product. There was nothing exceptional about this task. Of course adding 
the detail after the basic structure was cast was the big part of the job. The 
detail is mostly done with styrene, including the larger piping which is made 
from .025 styrene rod. It is quite flexible at these small diameters.  The 
smaller piping is made from .015 copper wire. 
     The leading truck on the tender was more of a challenge. It had more 
fine detail, but more importantly, I wanted the back of the frame to be 
partially recessed. So far, my experience with resin casting required that the 
poured side always be flat, so the part could be extracted from the mold. I 
guess that the conventional way to do this is with a split, two part mold. That 
seemed beyond my level of expertise.  However, I found a compromise 
solution.   
     The front face of the master part, the mold and the finished front face of 
the part is shown in Figure 2 . For the rear face, I built the master the way I 
wanted it, with the recessed section as shown in Figure 3 . I then fashioned 
a plug (the black and white rectangle in the foreground of Figure 3) that just 
fit the recessed section.  This resulted in a part that had the desired flat face 
for purposes of making the mold. 
     The basic mold was now without the recess. 
However, when using the mold, I first poured 

about ½ of the liquid resin, and then I put the plug in place in the mold, as 
shown in Figure 4 . Finally I finished the pour. When the resin was solidified, 
the plug was removed, and then I removed the part. I had some trouble with 
trapped bubbles when placing the plug and lost the first couple of tries, but 
resin is cheap! There also was some extra flash around where the plug was, 
but it cleaned up easily. 
     I am now preparing for a major task – the boiler! It is easy to think of it as 
a simple tube. However, it is not! Detailed plans show it as having three 
slightly different diameters with slightly tapered sections between. The 
cylindrical sections are not even exactly concentric. If I had a lathe, it would 
be easy to turn the various sections and then just glue them together, but I 
don’t. Any suggestions to help me write chapter 4? 
     While on the subject of concentricity and looking for advice, I am unhappy 
with the white striping on the wheels, and plan to redo that. I have tried gluing 
on white styrene rings – too 3D. I have tried painting with masking – too 
messy and imprecise.  Again, any suggestions will be welcome!  �  
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     The new farm scene on my Patapsco Valley 
Division of the Baltimore & Ohio layout fits neatly 
into one of the room’s coved corners.  This is a focal 
point, with the Chesapeake Lumber Co. spur 
running behind it, and the main B&O lines defining 
the front edge.  The use of forced perspective is 
particularly effective in creating a sense of depth in 

the scene.  As can be seen in the photo below, the n-scale farm scene behind the main scene blends into the 
receding backdrop quite nicely.  Due to the need for routine maintenance and general accessibility, the entire HO 
farm scene is actually a lift-out section that allows access to the corner.  The front edge of the lift-out is disguised 
along the road in the foreground. 
     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     Creating a farm scene was a lot of fun because it 
involved several different structures and elements that 
are unique to this type of rural area.  It was a welcome  
change from the city/industrial scenes that I had recently 
worked on, and provides an interesting visual transition 
to the adjoining scenes.  In addition to giving me an 
opportunity to work in a new scale, it also allowed me to 
try out several new techniques that always make this 
hobby so challenging and enjoyable. While there is only 
one scratch-built structure here, several craftsman kit 
manufacturers are represented, including Northeastern 
Scale Models, Scale Structures Ltd., Columbia Valley, 
and Timberline Models out of Golden. 
     This was a very enjoyable project, and I’m happy to 
be able to share it with you. 
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JANUARY 1992 
     An IHC kit-bashed coaling tower dominates the 
scene from the South Suburban Division Club of 
Denver - 1991 photo by Jack Rummel . 
     Chuck Hagemeister from the Northern 
Colorado Division in Ft. Collins presented a slide 
show on “The Fort Collins Trolley, Past and 
Present”, describing the history and restoration of 
the local urban trolley line.   President Doug 
Geiger reminded everyone taking the Ski Train to 
be at the Union Station bright and early on Feb. 
16th.  The 57 seats available were sold out by the 
start of the meeting! 
     Several chairmen volunteered for 1992, 
including:  Glen Cox, Module Chairman; Russ 
Boehm , Book Librarian; Jack Rummel , Newsletter 
Editor; Leland Reichelt, Video Chairman;, and Herb 
Poppe, Coffee & Donut man. 
     The February Contest featured Diesel 
Locomotives, fielding a record 14 entries.  The 
winners were: 
     Tier I :  First place to Carl Nicolette (BN SW-7) 
                Second place won by Nick Gully (Gray 
narrow gauge diesel) 
                Third place went to Tom Johnson (MP 
GP-7’s)�
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CONTINUED ON PAGE 10 

JANUARY CONTEST  
     The theme for last month was Freight Rolling 
Stock . We had a light response with 5 total entries. 

     There were three entries in the 
Kit Built class. The red ribbon 
went to Bob Murphy  for his flat 
car with a unique load (1). See if 
you can identify what this nice 
power generator was made up 
from. The first place kit award 
went to Roy Johnson for his 
D&RG gondola constructed from 
an all wood kit (2). 
     The Scratch/Bash blue ribbon 
went to Bob Rothe for his 100% 
scratch built flat car (3). It was 
nicely weathered, with the usual 
battered floor boards. 
     The Best of Event award was 
given to Tom Fahrenbruch  for 
his impressive ore car line (4). 
What made it even more 
impressive was Tom’s  disclosure 
that it was kit bashed from HO 
scale Thomas-the-Train ore cars. 
This illustrates that one does not 
have to spend a ton of money to 
have really impressive rolling 
stock! 
Rule of the Month.  All entries in 
any contest must be crafted entirely 

by the entrant and must have been constructed within 
the past two years. We like to see your fresh work. 
This ties in to the rules that state that a model cannot 
be re-entered if it ever before won a ribbon. I 
encourage members to review the 2012 rules, which 
are on our website, before deciding to enter a model. 
If that is not convenient, let me know and I will email a 
copy for you. I will also try to remember to bring some 
hard copies to the Feb. meeting. 

—Jerry Gilland , Contest Chair 
 

Contest Topics For 2012  
Month                    Category/Theme 
Jan                        Freight rolling stock 
Feb                        Open – Railroad related 
March                    Off-line structures (houses, stores, etc.) 
April                       No Contest 
May                       Open – Anything goes! 
June                      MOW equipment, including cabooses 
July                       No Contest 
Aug                       No Contest 
Sept                      Locomotive servicing 
Oct                        No Contest – Caboose Hobbies night 
Nov                       Passenger rolling stock 
Dec                       Model of the Year contest. All 1st place 
                                            and Best of Event models 
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     The first showing of 
the BMRC N-SIG 
modules  at  the 

December show went fairly well with the set up 
for the first time.  We enjoyed the response from 
the people who stopped by to admire our work in 
progress.  The operators did a fine job and had a 
good time talking to the crowd.  Bill Bradley , 
Bruce Kasson , Jon Bond , Tom Fahrenbruch , 
Mike Collins , John Clark , and Warren Hester  
had a good time building the layout as it stood for 
the show but we would like to invite anyone with 
a desire to work on and expand the system to 
join us.  We have four straight modules in the 
workings and lots of room for suggestions and 
help.  Send me an E-Mail and I will send out a 
notice prior to our get-togethers  or  call and 
leave a message. See you all at the meeting.  

—Warren Hester    

                        ADD AN AWNING 
               Submitted by Russ Boehm  
     Looking to drum up a little extra business? 
Consider adding an awning over the front 
entrance of the stores on your layout!  
     For decades, sturdy 
canvas covers not only 
sheltered potential patrons 
from rain, snow and sun, 
they also served as a 
perfect way to advertise the 
store and its array of 
products. Smaller versions 
were also installed over the 
windows on upper floors. And you’ll still find them on 
some modern establishments, where they serve more 
as a decoration. 
     Many hobby and craft stores will have 
everything you need to make these colorful 
accessories. Start with a sheet of thin paper 
printed with stripes wide enough for your favorite 
scale - real awnings were typically off-white and a 
second color. Simply cut them the same width as 
your front wall. Most awnings extended five to ten 
feet from the front wall, but leave a little extra 
material at the front and rear. With a 
straightedge, fold a small “flap” along each edge, 
then glue the back flap to the building. 
     Custom awnings can be made using your 
computer, a painting/drawing application and a 
printer.  Fancy versions can be made using 
special shape-cutting scissors or pinking shears, 
sold at hobby, craft and scrapbooking stores. 
     Paper is affected by moisture and humidity, so 
you may wish to make a liner from thin styrene 
and glue your awning to it before adding it to the 
structure. 
Text Reproduced from 
Walthers E-Update newsletter. 
Courtesy of Wm. K. Walthers, 
Inc.” 10-6-2011. 
Russ adds:  
     Modern awnings 
come in various shapes 
as shown and many 
large national chains 
brand their stores with 
common colors, fonts 
and names to be easily recognized. - Russ  
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                      Jeff MacDonald  
     Jeff’s  introduction to trains came early, with 

roundhouse visits with his father in 
Lincoln, NE at the end of the steam 
era.  A Lionel train was followed by 
HO in high school, where he says “I 
was a serious student of model 
railroading—a real nerd that way.” 
     It took until 1976 for Jeff  to 
discover two-rail O-scale and he is 
currently building his fourth layout in 

that scale.  Set in the 1945-1955 era, it will fill 
most of his basement with mainline steam and 
heavy operations.  His prototype influence is the 
High Plains Route of the UP, CB&Q, RI and 
ATSF.  There’s even apt to be some diesel. 
     A retired physician, Jeff  and his wife live in 
Boulder.  He’s a member of the National Railway 
Historical Society and of the individual societies 
of the UP, CB&Q and MoPac lines.  He is serving 
the BMRC as Secretary this year.  When not 
railroading, he enjoys food gardening, hunting 
and fishing.  �   �



     Our website, <http://www.bmrc.info> (<www.
bouldermodelrailroadclub.org> will also work) has 
received over 26,400 hits in the past couple of 
years and 60 members have ‘joined’.  Our two 
week old Facebook page has 7 friends already.   
You might ask “why all this focus on the web?”  It is 
dollars and cents  The largest single item of the 
budget (over 20%) is train show advertising paid to 
the local newspapers and mailing post cards to 
someone else’s list.  And, the Survey tells us that 
the web has been a good source of new members. 
Over 95% of our members have email and we 
currently know the email addresses of more than 
300 Model Railroaders.  We are building our own 
list of modeling friends so we can do our own email 
campaigns that have proven so successful for 
others.  More info to follow.       
     Your Webmaster,      ��� ��������	
���������	
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Six new members introduced themselves to the 
club at the January meeting: 
     Joe Lhotka  is from Boulder and models in 
HO scale. He’s beginning to work on his layout.  
     Derek Walker  is working on an N-scale 
layout, set in the mountains. He’s from 
Longmont.  
     Bill Smith’s  an S-scale modeler from 
Longmont.  
     Chad Horner  is from Commerce City, and is 
modeling in N-scale.  
     Alan Sher’s   from Boulder, and modeling in 
N-scale.  
     Tom Scott  is planning on building an HO 
scale layout. 
     Mike Collins  also rejoined in December after 
a brief absence.  
     Let’s all extend a warm welcome to our new 
members. Welcome to the club! Most, if not all, 
of the new members made contact with the club 
at the 2011 Train Show in Longmont.  � �

Next TELLTALES  Deadline 
 

Submissions for the March TELLTALES  should be 
sent no later than February 25, 2012 .    

 

�  

Tier II :  First place won by Joe Crea (Pitkin 
Tram #5) 
             Second place went to Doug Geiger 
(Union Bay switcher) 
             Third place won by Ray Hoppes (UP 
Dash 8-40C) 
             The club’s February ending balance 
was $4,489.88.  Please note that last 
month’s ending balance was not $2,578.16 
as reported, but was $3,489.56.  My error - 
attribute it to AARP disease! 
             That’s all, folks!  �  

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 8 
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JANUARY MEETING  
     The January 2012 meeting of the BMRC was 
held at the Louisville American Legion Hall, 
preceded by dinner.  There were 31 members 
and guests for dinner, and 59 members and 
guests for the meeting.  
     President Joe Baldwin  opened the meeting 
at 7:15 with announcements.  
     A moment of silence was observed to 
commemorate the memory of club member John 
O’Donnell, who passed away earlier this month. 
     We were joined by visitor Steve Hood from 
Longmont, he’s modeling in N and G scales.  Joe  
asked for a show of hands of those members 
needing nametags. A list of members has since 
been forwarded to Russ Boehm  for 
procurement.  
This month’s Show and Tell table was run by 
Vice President Bruce Dickerhofe .  

-      Jack Rummel  brought in a box of “free 
stuff” but it was so interesting that it had 
disappeared before Jack could describe it! 

-      Ken Campbell brought in the proceeds 
of his latest trip to Pennsylvania hobby 
shops. He had for sale two vintage brass 
diesels, an SD7 and what looked like an 
SD45. He also had a matched set of 
Tyco PRR Brunswick Green F-units, a 
catalog containing reproductions of cigar 
box labels, a book on the Pennsylvania 
Reading Seashore Lines, and 2 
“Silverliner” cars also lettered for the 
PRSL.  

-     Jerry Gilland displayed his progress on 
his completely scratchbuilt O-scale 4-8-8-4 
Big Boy project, the running gear is now 
completed. This has the makings of 
becoming an exceptional and exquisitely 
detailed model.  

-     Ken Ziebarth brought in lots of back 
issues of MR, for free.  

-     Loren Blaney had duplicate DVD’s to be 
given away, part of Norman Weston’s 
estate.  

     Bruce  displayed the draft club calendar for the 
upcoming year, including meeting topics, layout 
tours and other activities.  He also distributed a 
survey to determine how best to align club 
activities with member’s interests.  
     Jerry Gilland  made some announcements 
clarifying the way to vote on monthly modeling 
contest entries.  
     Before the break, Joe introduced his initiative to 
increase awareness of the club through branding 
and recognition. Joe discussed one example of 
this effort; producing metal signs with the club logo 
on it, to be displayed on member’s layouts, hobby 
shops, etc.  
     This month’s program was “Modeling and 
Operating with Track Scales”, by Jim Ferenc of 
Boulder Creek Engineering. In addition to his well-
known modeling skills and his Colorado and 
Southern Northern Division layout, he is a 
manufacturer of electronic layout accessories. One 
of his products, a car scale, was developed out of 
his interest in the activity of weighing freight cars 
as a part of prototype railroading.  
     Jim’s presentation discussed the requirement 
for weighing cars; railroad transportation is sold on 
a weight as well as commodity and distance basis. 
Prototype railroads need the weight of lading to 
calculate the rate. The weight is measured by the 
railroad, the shipper, or the receiver.  
     Jim talked about the technology of weighing,  
the use of scale cars used to calibrate scales, and 
what the weights stenciled on freight cars actually 
mean. He then discussed the plan he developed 
for his own model railroad, which determined 
where cars are weighed depending on their 
routing, and how he records the weight on car 
waybills.   
     In his presentation, Jim argued persuasively 
that weighing cars on a model railroad adds 
significant “play value” and brings a higher degree 
of interest and realism to model railroading.  
     This month’s contest was “Freight Cars”, run by 
Contest Coordinator Jerry Gilland .  
     President Joe Baldwin  declared the meeting to 
be adjourned at 9:20 PM.   

—Ethan Eilertsen , Secretary 
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Feb. 9—BMRC Meeting & Swap Meet, American 
Legion, 1150 Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM, Dinner 6PM. 
Feb. 11—Field Trip: O Scale Layout, Denver Union 
Station, 1-4 PM.  Map at <http://www.ncmrc.org/
SHBCHQ/latstdispch.pdf>, page 16. 
Feb. 18-19—Rails in the Rockies, Estes Park Conf. 
Center, Hwys 36 & 7, 9AM-5PM Sat, 9AM-4PM Sun. 
Mar. 3-4—Rocky Mtn. Toy Train Show, Denver 
Merchandise Mart, 10AM-5PM both days. 
Mar.8—BMRC Meeting, Greeley Freight Station 
Museum, 6:30 PM.  Dinner 5:00 PM @ Mad Cow 
Restaurant.  More details TBA. 
Mar. 17—Swap Meet, at Green Mtn. Presbyterian 
Church, 12900 W. Alameda Pkwy. at Mississippi, 
Lakewood - 9AM to Noon. 
Apr. 12 —BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 1150 
Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM, Dinner 6PM. 
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